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The good news is that the cleanup at the former Imperial Oil site in Marlboro has been 
completed. It only took $50 million and 25 years to do it — removing 4,600 gallons of oil 
that pooled on the land, along with 30 million gallons of groundwater and 180,000 cubic 
yards of soil. 

The bad news is that New Jersey has a long way to go to clean up what has been called 
the “toxic legacy” of the state. New Jersey has, by far, the most Superfund sites in the 
nation — 112 of the almost 1,300 toxic locations spread across the U.S. New Jersey was 
an environmentally poisonous dumping ground for a long time. 

The completion of the cleanup of the Imperial Oil site, announced this week, will allow 
the redevelopment of the property for new uses. It now has trees, grass, restored 
wetlands, a pond and a bike path. 

The soil cleanup at the site was accelerated by $33 million in new funding through the 
American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009. 

But a new permanent mechanism to fund toxic dump site cleanups — restoration of a 
“polluter pays” tax on the two industries primarily responsible, chemical and oil — is 
needed. It has been stalled in Congress for well over a decade. 

For years, the federal government financed cleanups of so-called “orphaned sites,” where 
the companies responsible for the pollution were defunct, with that tax. It’s time to 
replenish the fund. 

Within five years of implementation, the tax had generated $1.6 billion. By 1996, the 
fund had more than doubled to $3.8 billion. But Congress allowed the tax to expire in 
1995, and eight years later the Superfund was broke. As a result, orphaned site cleanups 
are now financed through taxpayer dollars. This explains why the number of cleanups has 
dwindled. 

Attempts made in Congress to restore the “polluter pays” mechanisms have been 
unsuccessful because it lacks the political will to raise taxes, even on companies or 
industries responsible for fouling the environment. Recent efforts by Rep. Frank Pallone 
and Sen. Frank Lautenberg, both D-N.J., two longtime supporters of a tax on polluting 
industries to fund Superfund site cleanups, have gone nowhere. 

But Congress should recognize that we’re all in this together. These toxic sites are not 
going to fix themselves. Their poison lingers. 

 


